EARLY CHILDHOOD HOSPITALIZATION AND PROBLEMATIC BEHAVIORS: A PROPENSITY SCORE ANALYSIS

by

Toria B. Flynn, B.A.

A thesis submitted to the Graduate Council of Texas State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science with a Major in Human Development & Family Sciences May 2020

Committee Members:

Priscilla Goble, Chair

Nicholas Bishop

Amy Weimer

COPYRIGHT

by

Toria B. Flynn

FAIR USE AND AUTHOR'S PERMISSION STATEMENT

Fair Use

This work is protected by the Copyright Laws of the United States (Public Law 94-553, section 107). Consistent with fair use as defined in the Copyright Laws, brief quotations from this material are allowed with proper acknowledgement. Use of this material for financial gain without the author's express written pression is not allowed.

Duplication Permission

As the copyright holder of this work I, Toria B. Flynn, authorize duplication of this work, in whole or in part, for education or scholarly purposes only.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I would like to express my gratitude to Dr. Priscilla Goble, my mentor and chairman for this thesis. Her knowledge and guidance aided me throughout this process. In addition, she has always encouraged me to pursue my academic and personal goals. Furthermore, I would like to thank my other committee members, Dr. Nicholas Bishop and Dr. Amy Weimer for their guidance, instruction, and support of both my thesis and my other academic pursuits. I am grateful for my family for allowing me to pursue all of my endeavors. Lastly, I would like to thank my partner, friends, and peers for their encouragement throughout this process.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv
LIST OF TABLES
CHAPTER
I. INTRODUCTION 1
Hospitalization in Childhood
II. THE PRESENT STUDY9
III. METHODOLOGY 11
Participants.11Procedures12Measures12Hospitalization12Internalizing and Externalizing Behaviors13Moderator Variables14Selecting Covariates for Propensity Score Analysis14
IV. ANALYTIC APPROACH 19
Missing Data
V. RESULTS
IV. DISCUSSION
Study Limitations
REFERENCES

LIST OF TABLES

Table Pa	ige
1. Descriptive Statistics for Childhood Hospitalization, Problematic Behaviors, and Propensity Score Matching Covariates	36
2. Waves in Months that Covariates were Collected	37
3. Balancing of the Matched Sample Covariates and Propensity Score Averages	38
4. Main Effects and Moderation of Hospitalization and Problematic Behaviors on Poverty Status and Gender	39
5. Matched Sample Descriptive Statics for Hospitalization and Outcomes Variables by Poverty Status and Gender	40

I. INTRODUCTION

Approximately 1.8 million children under the age of 18 are hospitalized each year for chronic and acute conditions unrelated to birth or pregnancy (Witt et al., 2014). Children from families that have experienced poverty are especially at risk for hospitalization and these children are also at risk for developing behavioral problems in early childhood (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998; Duncan et al., 1994; Huaqing Qi et al., 2003; Stormont, 2002). In addition, hospitalization in childhood has been shown to increase problem behaviors, including internalizing (e.g., anxiety, withdrawal) and externalizing (e.g., hyperactivity, impulsivity) behaviors (Haslum, 1988; Mabe et al., 1991; Rennick et al., 2004; Small, 2002). Although research indicates that hospitalization can negatively impact children's behavior, most studies examining the effects of hospitalization on children's development are limited in three important ways.

First, research on hospitalization typically focuses on pediatric intensive care units (PICUs), neonatal intensive care units (NICUs), or emergency department (ED) visits. Researchers have not typically covered general non-ICU, inpatient hospitalization (Rees et al., 2004; Small, 2002). The limited existing research focused primarily on ICUs and EDs makes it difficult to uncover if the effects of hospitalization on children's development are related to the specific type of intensive care experienced or their experience of ever being hospitalized. Therefore, more research is needed on hospitalization to understand how general inpatient status impacts children's development

Second, research on hospitalization has traditionally focused on the pediatric population spanning from birth to 18 years. We know, however, that children's social

emotional skills begin to develop in the first years of life and that behaviors children have developed prior to entering elementary school are critical to later development and lifelong success (McEvoy & Welker, 2000; Sasser et al., 2016, Spira & Fischel, 2005). Furthermore, younger children, compared to older children, have been shown to have more behavioral problems during and after hospitalization (Haslum, 1988; Mabe et al., 1991; Rennick et al., 2004; Small, 2002). Thus, research is needed that focuses on hospitalization and behavior problems specifically during the early childhood period.

Finally, for practical and ethical reasons, previous research examining the link between hospitalization and behavior problems has focused on nonexperimental, observational, or correlational designs (Rennick & Rashotte, 2009; Vanek, 1979). These research designs do not allow casual conclusions to be drawn between exposure (e.g., hospitalization) and outcome variables (e.g., behavioral outcomes; McCartney et al., 2006). Very few studies have compared children who have been hospitalized to children who have not (Rees et al., 2004; Small, 2002), particularly on internalizing and externalizing behaviors. Thus, it is unclear if the problematic behaviors observed after hospitalization are atypical when compared to how these behaviors would naturally develop in childhood. A novel way to explore the development of problematic behaviors due to hospitalization is through the quasi-experimental approach of propensity score matching, allowing hospitalized children to be matched to a control sample of children who have not been hospitalized.

The present study aimed to address the limitations in the existing research on childhood hospitalization. Utilizing propensity score matching, the present study investigated children's behavior problems at 54 months in a sample of children who were

hospitalized in early childhood (between 15 and 54 months) and a matched control sample of children who were not hospitalized in early childhood. Furthermore, the examination of potential moderators associated with hospitalization and behavior problems were explored.

Hospitalization in Childhood

Children can be hospitalized for both chronic or acute conditions. Chronic conditions include, but are not limited to, congenital heart disease, spina bifida, cystic fibrosis, and cancer; however, these conditions are of low prevalence (Newacheck & Taylor, 1992; Torpy et al., 2012). Among less life-threatening chronic illnesses that lead to hospitalization, the most commonly reported reasons are allergies, ear infections, asthma, and diabetes (Leyenaar et al., 2016; Newacheck & Taylor, 1992). Acute conditions requiring hospitalization could include such circumstances as injuries from motor vehicle accidents, broken bone, fever, influenza, bronchitis, and pneumonia. In 2012, bronchitis and pneumonia were the most common reasons why children were hospitalized for acute conditions (Leyenaar et al., 2016).

There are numerous factors associated with children being hospitalized, including genetics and unfortunate circumstances, but perhaps the most stable predictor of hospitalization in childhood is family income status (Duncan & Brooks-Gunn, 1997). According to the fundamental cause of disease theory, socioeconomic status, which includes income status, is the most predictive factor associated to health outcomes and hospitalization (Link & Phelan, 1995). The fundamental cause of disease theory highlights that individuals with low income status are not able to access recourses which impacts health through multiple mechanisms and continues to maintain those health

disparities even with interventions (Link & Phelan, 1995). In particular, children from impoverished families are more likely than their affluent peers to be hospitalized due to risk factors including poor health (Aber et al., 1997; Duncan & Brooks-Gunn, 1997; Halfon & Newacheck, 1993), low child birthweight (McGauhey et al., 1991), and poor preventative health practices (e.g., attending primary care visits, utilizing acute care clinics and emergency departments; Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998; Diez Roux & Mair, 2010; Kersten et al., 2018; Larson & Halfon, 2010).

In general, children that experience poverty are in poorer health than more affluent children (Aber et al., 1997; Duncan & Brooks-Gunn, 1997; Halfon & Newacheck, 1993) and are particularly at risk for asthma, obesity, acute illness, and injury (Chen et al., 2006a; Chen et al., 2006b; Chen et al., 2002). Relatedly, children born to impoverished families are at increased risk for being born with low birthweight (Gould & LeRoy, 1988) and those born with low birthweight are more likely to have poorer health in early childhood compared to children born of a normal weight (McGauhey et al., 1991). Exacerbating these issues, families living in poverty are more likely to utilize acute care clinics and emergency departments and are less likely to attend primary care visits compared to families not living in poverty (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998; Diez Roux & Mair, 2010; Larson & Halfon, 2010; Kersten et al., 2018). Indeed, these factors result in greater levels of hospitalization for children from poor families (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998). Given the prevalence of hospitalization during childhood, especially for children who experience poverty, understanding the effects of hospitalization for children's development is of critical importance.

Hospitalization and Children's Development

When hospitalized, patients are faced with the expectation of learning new terminology and understanding complex ideas and procedures. Due to this learning curve, hospitalization could be a difficult experience for anyone, especially children. Furthermore, children are accustomed to routines in their home or child-care environments, but hospitalization disrupts established norms (Bossert, 1994; Codding, 1972; Coyne, 2006; Peterson & Johnson-Ridley, 1980). Hospitalization has been shown to increase stress and fear for children (Nagera, 1978) due to being out of a familiar environment (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984), reduce socialization with family and friends (Bowlby, 1951), reduce locus of control (Lerwick, 2016), and intensify the experience of the illness itself (Coyne, 2007).

Young children might not have the cognitive and social emotional skills necessary to comprehend and cope with stressors associated with hospitalization. Prior research has shown that the experience of being hospitalized can affect children's development across various domains, but particularly social and emotional development. For example, research on children ages 5 to 10 years old show that children exhibit more behavior problems after hospitalization than their peers who have not been hospitalized (Haslum, 1988).

Behavior Problems

In the general population of preschoolers, 10-15% typically displayed mild to moderate behavioral problems (Campbell, 1995). Behavior problems in early childhood can be separated into two main categories: internalizing and externalizing behaviors (Achenbach, 1991). Internalizing behaviors include internal states such as anxiety,

depression, social isolation, and withdrawal (Stacks & Goff, 2004; Madigan et al., 2013). Children who display internalizing behaviors could exhibit characteristics such as loneliness, abnormal dependence on adults, experience headaches, or bite fingernails (Achenbach, 1991). Externalizing behaviors include aggression, impulsivity, hyperactivity, and inattention (Achenbach, 1991; Stacks & Goff, 2004). Children who display externalizing behaviors are likely to exhibit characteristics of arguing, fighting, having trouble sitting still, or impulsivity (Achenbach, 1991).

Although children in early childhood are likely to display internalizing and externalizing behaviors as a result of their developmental age, there are risk factors that increase the likelihood of exhibiting these problematic behaviors. Associated risk factors for problematic behaviors are broken down by environmental, parental, and child level factors (Carneiro et al., 2016). An environmental risk factor that is consistently related to children's problematic behaviors is their family's income. Specifically, children and adolescents living in poverty are more likely to exhibit internalizing (DeCarlo Santiago et al., 2011) and externalizing behaviors (Russell et al., 2016) compared to more affluent children. Within the fundamental cause of disease theory, family income impacts and maintains children's problem behaviors through multiple mechanisms (Link & Phelan, 1995). Illustratively, previous research indicates that the experience of poverty including high parental stress (Church et al., 2012), food insecurity (Slopen et al., 2010), low quality of physical home environment (Eamon, 2000), and other issues lead to problematic behaviors in childhood (Brooks-Gunn & Duncan, 1997; Chaudry & Wimer, 2016). Parental factors, such as low maternal education (Russell et al., 2016), maternal substance abuse (LaGasse et al., 2009; Twomey et al., 2013), maternal mental health

(Heberle et al., 2015), and less sensitive parenting (Ciciolla et al., 2014) are also predictive of children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors.

Among child level risk factors related to problem behaviors, two of the most commonly cited are gender (LaGasse et al., 2009) and temperament (Utendale & Hastings, 2011). In the United States and other countries, boys are less likely to exhibit internalizing behaviors than girls and boys tend to manifest externalizing behaviors at higher rates compared to girls (Achenbach et al., 1991; Ormel et al., 2005). Difficult child temperament, characterized by slow adaptability, negative mood, and withdrawal in new situations, are associated with both internalizing (Crawford et al., 2011) and externalizing behaviors (Miner & Clarke-Stewart, 2008).

Due to the stress and potential fear induced by hospitalization, children who are hospitalized in early childhood might also be more likely to show internalizing and externalizing behaviors than children who are not hospitalized. Previous research has primarily focused on the degree to which children exhibited internalizing or externalizing behaviors prior to hospitalization and after hospitalization. For example, research has shown that children between 2 to 7 years old who exhibited high levels of internalizing and externalizing behaviors prior to hospitalization experience a greater increase in these problem behaviors after discharge compared to children with lower levels of internalizing and externalizing behaviors prior to hospitalization (Small & Melnyk, 2006).

Research on hospitalized children also suggested gender differences in the effect of hospitalization on problem behaviors (Angold & Rutter, 1992). For example, Tiedeman and Clatworthy (1990) studied hospitalized children between the ages of 5 to 11 years old and found that boys are more likely to exhibit problem behaviors, including

both internalizing and externalizing, than girls. Even as early as age 5 to 11, boys have been shown to exhibit more anxiety than girls at admission, discharge, and after hospitalization (Tiedeman & Clatworthy, 1990). Furthermore, after hospitalization, girls were more likely to return to their pre-hospitalization levels of anxiety, whereas boys demonstrated no change in anxiety over time (Tiedeman & Clatworthy, 1990). These findings highlighted the need to examine gender when considering the effects of hospitalization on the development of behavior problems in early childhood because they emphasize that compared to girls, boys are more likely to display and maintain both internalizing and externalizing behaviors after hospitalization.

II. THE PRESENT STUDY

Previous research has shown that young children are particularly susceptible to problematic behaviors after hospitalization (Levy et al., 2008; Rennick & Rashotte, 2009; Vanek, 1979). There is limited research examining the development of behavior problems of children after hospitalization compared to children who had not been hospitalized during early childhood. It is possible that the increases in negative behaviors in children who had been hospitalized in early childhood are not outside the normal range of development.

Furthermore, family poverty status and child gender likely influence the relation between hospitalization and behavior problems. Accordingly, there are two aims of the present study:1 to investigate the relation between ever being hospitalized in early childhood and the development of internalizing and externalizing behaviors prior to kindergarten, and 2) to examine if family poverty status and/or gender moderate this association.

Unlike previous studies that examine hospitalization and problem behaviors using correlational designs (Rennick & Rashotte, 2009; Vanek, 1979), the current study uses the quasi-experimental approach of propensity score matching. Propensity score matching attempts to replicate causal effects established by experimental randomization by matching hospitalized and non-hospitalized children on background characteristics (Rosenbaum & Rubin, 1983). Given hospitalization cannot ethically be randomized, this analytic approach compares differences in children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors in those who have been hospitalized to a matched control sample who have not been hospitalized. Through this analytic approach, propensity score matching attempts to

remove potential confounding variables related to exposure (i.e., hospitalization) and/or outcome variables (i.e., internalizing and externalizing behaviors).

For this study, hospitalization was isolated to examine the impacts on internalizing and externalizing behaviors. Ideally, when comparing hospitalized children to non- hospitalized children, the only difference would be hospitalization. Therefore, matching children on similar background characteristics that are related to hospitalization helps to achieve equivalence between these two groups. Both propensity score matching and the more commonly used analytic technique, multiple regression, adjust for covariates (Green & Stuart, 2014). However, propensity score matching can better estimate causal effects compared to regression models' adjustment for covariates (Dehejia & Wahba, 1999; Ho et al., 2007; Stuart, 2010). Propensity score matching relies less on model misspecification and tries to balances covariates to reduce the need to extrapolate variables compared to regression (Dehejia & Wahba, 1999; Ho et al., 2007; Stuart, 2010).

Based on previous literature the following hypotheses were explored: 1) hospitalized children will exhibit higher levels of internalizing and externalizing behaviors than children who have not been hospitalized; 2) the association between hospitalization and internalizing and externalizing behaviors will be stronger for children who were poor at some time during early childhood than for children who did not experience poverty; and 3) the relation between hospitalization and internalizing and externalizing behaviors will be stronger for boys than girls.

III. METHODOLOGY

Participants

Child and parent participants from the current study were drawn from the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Study of Early Child Care and Youth Development (NICHD SECCYD). Families from NICHD SECCYD were recruited from hospitals in or near 10 sites: Little Rock, AR; Irvine, CA; Lawrence, KS; Boston, MA; Philadelphia, PA; Pittsburgh, PA, Charlottesville, VA; Morganton, NC; Seattle, WA, and Madison, WI. In 1991, researchers visited 8,986 mothers delivering in hospitals in the previously listed locations. Initially there were 5,416 eligible mothers recruited and NICHD randomly selected 1,364 mothers and their families when the infants were 1 month old.

Of the 1,364 children, only 1,061 children were considered for inclusion for this study based on complete outcome data. In the sample of 1,061 children, 50.1% were male. Children in the sample were primarily White (82.5%), followed by African American (11.5%), Asian or Pacific Islander (1.4%), and American Indian (.4%), or Other (4.2%). Mothers in the sample were primarily White (84.4%), followed by African American (11.3%), Asian or Pacific Islander (2.3%), American Indian (.6%), and Other (1.5%). Fathers in the sample were primarily White (83.9%), followed by African American (12.4%), Asian or Pacific Islander (1.7%), American Indian (0.4%), and Other (1.7%). The majority of the children were non-Hispanic (94.3%) as were the majority of the children's mothers (96.1%) and fathers (96.6%). Family poverty status was measured through income-to-needs ratio at 1- month to match hospitalized children to non-hospitalized children. The ratio was computed from dividing family income by the

poverty threshold for each household (U.S. Department of Labor, 1994). The income-toneeds ratio at 1-month ranged from 0.09 to 25.08 with an average of 2.94. At one month, 19.0% of the children in the study lived below the poverty level (incomes-to-needs <1). However, when poverty status was explored as a moderator, income-to-needs was created into a binary variable of "poor/not poor". Using the same formula, it was determined that 30.2% of the children had lived in poverty at some point during early childhood (prior to 54 months). Maternal education ranged from 7 to 21 years, with an average of 14.40 years. Paternal education ranged from 6 to 21 years, with an average of 14.64 years. See Table 1 for a breakdown of characteristics of the total sample.

Procedures

Data used in this study were collected through at-home interviews, questionnaires, observations, and telephone contact at various time points in early childhood. Telephone contact that included family updates were conducted at 18, 21, 27, 30, 33, 42, 46, and 50-months. Home interviews were conducted at 1, 15, 24, 36, and 54-months. Observations and questionnaires were filled out in the home or lab at 6 and 54-months. See Table 2 for a breakdown of each variable's collection time point and collection method. Further information regarding data collection procedures are included in the Manuals of Operation of the NICHD SECCYD (NICHD Early Child Care Research Network, 1993). **Measures**

Hospitalization

The current study focuses on children's hospitalization that occurred within the span of 15 months to 54 months of age. Although data were collected at previous stages, children start exhibiting social and emotional developmental around the age of one,

therefore, this served as the reference point to include data starting approximately at one year old. Thus, utilizing data provided at 15-months was the closest time point to when social and emotional behaviors occur. Questions asked during the interviews and telephone calls were similar, including questions updating the interviewer on the child's health, hospitalization, check-ups, and reasons for illness or injury. The questions over hospitalization included "Has (child) seen a doctor or other medical professional or visited a clinic or emergency room since (X month call)?". The mother was then asked, "Was child hospitalized?" for "follow-up or earlier problem or chronic condition?", "Illness or suspected illness?", "Injury?", and "Other". To determine hospitalization, first a binary variable was created at each time point to represent if a mother reported a child to be hospitalized overnight at 15, 18, 21, 24, 27, 30,

33, 36, 42, 46, 50, or 54 months for prior conditions, illness, injury, or other. Next a binary variable "Ever Hospitalized" was created in which a child received a 1 if the child was hospitalized at any time from 15-54 months.

Internalizing and Externalizing Behaviors

Internalizing and externalizing behaviors were reported by the child's mother using the Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL; Achenbach, 1991) at 54 months. The CBCL was used to measure social skills and negative behaviors of children from the ages of 4-18. The CBCL was widely recognized as a highly reliable and valid measure of children's behaviors on broad band syndrome scales and narrow band syndrome scales (Achenbach, 1991; 1992). The scales contained broad behaviors of internalizing and externalizing as well as narrower scales that describe behaviors more in depth (e.g. anxiety, impulsivity). The CBCL contained approximately 100 questions rated on a 3point-scale ranging from 0 (not true for the child) to 2 (very true for the child; Achenbach, 1991; 1992). The CBCL was standardized based on age and gender. Furthermore, there were thresholds that indicate if a child falls into a normal range, borderline range, or clinical range for behavior problems. Raw scores from the CBCL are converted to standardized *T* scores, with higher scores indicating more behavioral problems. *T* scores falling below 60 were considered to be of normal range, 60 to 63 indicated borderline scores, and scores greater than 63 were in the clinical range of a diagnosis related to internalizing or externalizing behaviors.

Moderator Variables

Child gender (male, female) was collected during the 1-month home visit. Family poverty status was also collected during home visits throughout early childhood. A binary "poor/not poor" variable was created at each time point (1, 6, 15, 24, 36, and 54 months) by calculating poverty thresholds based on household size and income-to-needs ratio. Next, a binary "ever poor" variable was created to assess if children were ever below the poverty line during early childhood.

Selecting Covariates for Propensity Score Analysis

Propensity score matching used observed background characteristics to match hospitalized children (i.e., exposure group) to children that have not been hospitalized (i.e., control group). The goal was to isolate the effects of hospitalization on behavior outcomes while reducing the potential confounding effects of observed variables or differences related to hospitalization. Thus, the quality of the hospitalized and nonhospitalized matches depended on the questions included in interviews, questionnaires, observations, and telephone contact. Propensity score matching was designed to isolate outcome effects without using random assignment (Rosenbaum & Rubin, 1983). To equate hospitalized children with non-hospitalized children on observed background characteristics, 40 variables were considered in the propensity score model. Research advised matching based on exposure (i.e., hospitalization) by using covariates collected prior to exposure to reduce potential bias (Rubin, 2007; Rubin & Thomas, 1996). Thus, environmental, family, and child level demographic factors collected during home visits when the child was 1-month and 6 months of age were utilized. Based on research examining hospitalization, the following characteristics were considered: Family incometo-needs at 1-month, maternal age, ethnicity, and education, paternal ethnicity and education, child's ethnicity, birthweight, gestational age, if they attended their routine check-ups, and prior health conditions like intestinal problems and respiratory problems. In addition to the demographic characteristics related to hospitalization, the following characteristics thought to be related to children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors were also included: child gender, child temperament, mother's marital status and her social support, maternal sensitivity, maternal mental health, maternal substance abuse during gestation, and environmental smoke exposure during gestation.

At the 1-month interview, mothers reported on family poverty status, her age, her ethnicity, if she was Hispanic, her marital status, her education level, father's education level, his ethnicity, if he was Hispanic, child's ethnicity, and if the baby was Hispanic. Family poverty status was reported through income-to-needs at 1 month and was assessed and calculated from poverty thresholds based on household size. Maternal age was asked in number of years. Maternal, paternal, and child's ethnicity was chosen from American Indian, Asian or Pacific Islander, African American, White, or Other. Mother, father, and

child were determined to be Hispanic through a binary, yes or no, question. Ethnicity was then coded as a binary variable of White and non-White for mother, father, and child. Mothers who reported White and said yes to Hispanic were categorized as non-White for maternal, paternal, and child ethnicity. Marital status was determined by her identification as one of the following (a) married and living together; (b) partnered and living together; (c) separated and not living together; (d) divorced and not living together; (e) widowed; (f) never married, have a continuing romantic relationship and not living together; (g) never married, not involved romantically, and not living together; or (h) other. Marital status was then used to create a binary variable of "living together/not living together". Mothers reported on their education by choosing from six options of years of education. The choices for maternal and paternal education included (a) less than 12 years of education; (b) high school graduate or GED; (c) some college, but no degree, associate's degree, or vocational school beyond high school; (d) bachelor's degree from college or university; (e) some graduate work or a master's degree, law degree; or (f) more than one master's degree or a doctoral degree. Maternal and paternal education were then separately dummy coded with high school graduate or GED being used as the reference group.

During recruitment, mothers reported on the child's birth weight and gestational age. Birthweight was reported in pounds and ounces then converted to grams. Gestational age was calculated in weeks. Mothers also reported at the 1-month interview variables related to the baby including type of delivery, length of stay in the hospital, complications after delivery, health of baby, respiratory problems, intestinal problems, and attended check-up. Type of delivery included three choices of vaginal delivery, planned c-section,

or emergency c- section. A binary variable for type of delivery was then created for "vaginal/not vaginal" birth. Two variables were combined to measure length of stay for the child. Mothers reported on how many days they stayed in the hospital and if their child stayed the same number of days. If the number of days in the hospital for the baby differed from the mother, mothers were then asked how many days the baby stayed in the hospital. These two variables were combined to create a composite of length of stay. Complications after delivery was a binary variable of yes or no. Health of the baby was rated as poor, fair, good, or excellent, then health of the baby was coded as a binary variable rated as "poor/fair" and "good/excellent". Respiratory problems like runny nose, cough, or cold and intestinal problems like vomiting, diarrhea, and not eating were recorded as yes or no. Preventative care for a child such a check-up was reported by mothers through a yes or no question.

Child temperament was collected when the child was 6 months old, in the home, through the Revised Infant Temperament Questionnaire (*My Baby- Home Version*) (Carey & McDevitt, 1978) with reliability and validity previously demonstrated (Hubert et al., 1982; Slabach et al., 1991). Maternal sensitivity was assessed through an instrument called the Mother-Child Interaction Semi-Structured Procedure based on previous findings on qualities of parenting and development of secure attachments for children (Ainsworth et al., 1978; Egeland & Farber, 1984). Maternal sensitivity was rated by objective observers using 15- minute videos of mother's interacting with their children during free play, collected at the 6- month home visit, but no previous studies evaluate psychometric properties. Maternal social support was collected at 1 month in the home through the Relationships with Other People instrument (Marshall & Barnett, 1993).

There was a high reliability ($\alpha = .91$) and maternal sensitivity was significantly correlated with depression (r = -.38, p < .001), anxiety (r = -.23, p < .001), and physical health as measured by physical symptoms (r = -.20, p < .001). Although the distribution of maternal social support is skewed, previous research has not transformed the data (Bono et al., 2016). Maternal mental health was collected using the Center of Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (CES-D) (My Feelings) during the 6- month home visit (Orme et al., 1986; Radloff, 1977; Roberts, 1980; Roberts & Vernon, 1983) and was transformed due to skewness. In regard to reliability, internal consistency was high ($\alpha = .85$) in the general population and ($\alpha = .90$) in the clinical sample and there were high correlations between the CES-D and other measures of depressive symptoms have been demonstrated (Radloff 1977; Roberts & Vernon 1983; Orme et al., 1986). Maternal substance abuse and environmental smoke exposure was determined by mothers reporting on a two-item questionnaire (Bauman et al., 1991; Fried & Watkinson, 1990; Overpeck & Moss, 1991; Sexton et al., 1990; Tager, 1991) with psychometric properties not having been previously reported.

IV. ANALYTIC APPROACH

Missing Data

Prior to conducting analyses, the sample was reduced from 1,364 participants to 1,061 participants to only include individuals with complete CBCL data. Only children with complete outcome data were included to avoid the possibility that hospitalization would be imputed for children who dropped out of the study prior to 54 months. Multiple imputation (MI) in SPSS 24 was used to estimate missing values for the remaining 1,061 participants (IBM Corp, 2016). Multiple imputation creates multiple copies of the data set (*m*) with different imputations for missing data values (Enders, 2010). Subsequently, analyses are conducted as if the data set were complete, but each analysis is run m times (Enders, 2010). For the purpose of the current study, data was imputed 20 times (Graham et al., 2007). Each analysis generates parameter estimates and standard errors, and a pooling phase combines all analyses into one set of results (Enders, 2010). SPSS 24 does not allow data to be pooled when estimating propensity scores, thus, pooling for this phase of analyses was handled manually. Pooling the propensity score analyses consisted of averaging parameter estimates and standard errors.

Estimating the Propensity Score and Outcome Models

After handling missing data, the first step in the analysis involved estimating the propensity scores. Logistic regression was used to estimate each child's predicted probability of being assigned to the exposure group (i.e., hospitalization) adjusting for covariates including background characteristics related to both hospitalization (e.g., gestational age, birth weight) and problematic behaviors (e.g., child temperament, maternal sensitivity; see Table 3). The logistic regression model was run 20 times to

estimate the propensity score for each data set that was multiply imputed (Graham et al., 2007). The average of each child's 20 propensity scores was taken to create the average or pooled propensity score used to match participants. The propensity scores were then arranged from highest to lowest propensity score with each observation having neighbors with the smallest propensity distance.

Once the average propensity score was created it was multiplied by its standard deviation and then by .2 to create the caliper score (Austin, 2011; Wang et al., 2013). The caliper score indicates the range the average propensity score must fall between to be considered as an appropriate match (Cochran & Rubin, 1973). The caliper score was used to ensure children were matched within a certain propensity score distance. Children who had been hospitalized were matched to children who had not been hospitalized based on their average propensity score value and if their average propensity score fell within the caliper used in the current study of .0130691. Once matched, children from the control group (i.e., not hospitalized) were not put back into the pool to be matched with another hospitalized child. Originally, 99 children had been hospitalized, but one participant did not have a match (i.e., non-hospitalized child) within the caliper and thus was excluded from the matching process. If a hospitalized child had two potential matches, the nonhospitalized child with a smaller propensity score distance or nearest neighbor method was used to match to the hospitalized child (Tumlinson et al., 2014). After children were matched, the estimated propensity score distributions and distributions of each separate covariate were compared to assess balance between treatment and control groups. Balance was assessed through t-tests and standardized mean difference (SMD) or Cohen's d (Zhang et al., & written on behalf of AME Big-Data Clinical Trial

Collaborative Group, 2019). Finally, once groups were balanced, demographic differences were examined between the matched and unmatched groups.

Using the sample of hospitalized and non-hospitalized children matched on propensity scores, study hypotheses were examined using multiple regression to estimate effects of hospitalization on outcome behaviors. Multiple regression was used because internalizing and externalizing behaviors are continuous outcomes that are normally distributed. Several multiple regression models were run to examine study hypotheses. In the first model, the main effect of hospitalization on problematic behaviors was examined. Next, two models (one for poverty status and one for gender) examined main effects for hospitalization and ever poor/gender on problematic behaviors. Third, two additional models (one for poverty status and one for gender), examined the moderating effect of poverty status and gender on the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors. These two models included hospitalization, ever poor/gender, and an interaction variable of hospitalization by ever poor/gender. Lastly, one model examined the moderating effect of poverty status on the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors that included hospitalization, ever poor, the interaction variable of hospitalization by ever poor, and covariates that were not balanced. This model including unbalanced covariates ensured that results were robust (Nguyen et al., 2017). In all models testing study hypotheses, a stringent p value of p < .01 was utilized to reduce the potential for Type II error as a result of conducting multiple tests.

V. RESULTS

Of the 1,061 participants, 196 children were included in the matched sample. Demographic characteristics were examined between the matched (n = 196) and unmatched groups (n = 865). There was a significant difference for gender ($X_2 = 4.052$, p< .05) between the children included in the matched and unmatched samples, with a higher percentage of males in the matched sample. There were no other significant differences between children included in the matched sample and children excluded from the matched sample.

The matched sample consisted of 98 hospitalized children and 98 children who were not hospitalized prior to being 54 months old. To assess if the groups in the matched sample were considered balance, standardized mean differences for each covariate included in the logistic regression and the average propensity score value for both groups were examined. If the standardized mean difference was larger than 0.10, the groups were considered imbalanced. Of the 40 covariates on which children were matched, 10 covariates were not balanced (see Table 3). Given these findings, double adjustment for analyses examining study hypotheses was applied by including covariates that were unbalanced to ensure that results were robust (see Model 4 in Table 4; Nguyen et al., 2017). The study variables (hospitalization, ever poor, and gender) were balanced.

In the matched sample of 196 children, 56.6% were male. Children in the matched sample were primarily White (83.2%), followed by African American (11.7%), Other (2.6%), Asian or Pacific Islander (1.5%), and American Indian (1.0%). Mothers in the sample were primarily White (84.7%), followed by African American (11.7%), Asian or Pacific Islander (2.0%), Other (1.0%), and American Indian (0.5%). Fathers in the sample

were primarily White (83.7%), followed by African American (12.8%), Asian or Pacific Islander (1.5%), Other (1.5%), and American Indian (0.5%). The majority of children were non-Hispanic (94.9%) as well as the majority of the children's mothers (98.0%) and fathers (96.4%). The income-to-needs ratio for the matched sample at 1-month ranged from 0.11 to 11.63 with an average of 2.76. At 1-month, 19.3% of the children in the matched sample lived below the poverty level (income-to-needs <1). Utilizing the binary poor/not poor variable, it was determined that 33.3% of the children had lived in poverty at some point during early childhood (prior to 54 months). Maternal education ranged from 8 to 21 years, with an average of 14.24 years. Paternal education ranged from 8 to 21 years, with an average of 14.59 years. See Table 3 for descriptive statistics for these characteristics by hospitalization group and see Table 5 for study variable descriptive statistics (i.e., hospitalizations, internalizing, and externalizing behaviors) by moderator variables (i.e., poverty status and gender).

Contrary to hypothesis one, there were no significant main effect associations between hospitalization and problematic behaviors (see Model 1 in Table 4). In support of hypothesis two, being poor at some point during early childhood significantly moderated the relation between hospitalization and internalizing and externalizing behaviors (see Model 3 in Table 4). The significant moderated effect was still present after including the set of covariates and using a stringent p value of p < .01 (see Model 4 in Table 4; Stevens, 1990). Analyses examining gender revealed that children's gender did not moderate the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors (see Model 5 in Table 4).

Follow-up analyses examining the simple slopes for moderated effect of ever poor, including all covariates, showed that hospitalization was positively associated with internalizing and externalizing behaviors for children who experienced poverty during early childhood (B = 7.97 and 9.16, p < .01, respectively). Simple slopes revealed nonsignificant negative relations between hospitalization and internalizing and externalizing behaviors for children that were never poor (B = -0.76 and -0.55, p > 01, respectively). Standardized betas on pooled data are not reported in SPSS, therefore only unstandardized betas were reported.

VI. DISCUSSION

The current study utilized a quasi-experimental design to examine the impact of hospitalization on children's socioemotional development during early childhood. Contrary to previous research on hospitalization, the results did not reveal a main effect of hospitalization for internalizing and externalizing behaviors. Despite the lack of main effects, poverty status appeared to play a moderating role in the association between hospitalization and children's problematic outcomes. The simple slopes analysis revealed that children who are hospitalized and poor at some point during early childhood have more problematic behaviors than children who were poor but not hospitalized, and children who were never poor. There were no gender effects in the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors. These results make an important contribution to the existing literature examining relations between hospitalization and problematic behaviors because of the quasi- experimental design attempts to replicate causal experiments.

Previous research has indicated that hospitalization is related to children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors, however this was not supported in the current study. Potentially the most important reason for the disparity between previous literature and the current study was the use of a quasi-experimental design (i.e., propensity score matching; Rennick & Rashotte, 2009; Vanek, 1979). Propensity score matching utilizes a more rigorous method to handle potential confounding covariates and allows for causal inference to be drawn compared to traditional regression models (Dehejia & Wahba, 1999; Ho et al., 2007; McCartney et al., 2006; Stuart, 2010). Additionally, prior studies' samples compared hospitalized children to other hospitalized children unlike the current

study that compares hospitalized children to those that have not been hospitalized (Rees et al., 2004; Small, 2002). Therefore, previous studies that examined the relationship between hospitalization and problematic behaviors without utilizing propensity score matching may indicate less precise findings. Given the lack of casual inference in previous research, the observed increase in problematic behaviors could have been a function of natural change in children's behavior over time or due factors related to children being hospitalized such as poverty status. During early childhood, 10-15% of preschoolers can already exhibit problematic behaviors which may be why there were no differences between those who have been hospitalized and those who have not (Campbell, 1995). In addition to prior studies typically comparing only those who have been hospitalized, children who might be prone to hospitalization might already have higher levels of behavior problems due to their chronic illness compared to those who have never been hospitalized (Klinnert et al., 2008; McQuaid et al., 2001). Therefore, previous research could have confounded results when examining behavior problems only among hospitalized children. The current findings indicate that children who are hospitalized with a severe chronic illness may be the reason for prior findings on observed problematic behaviors.

Another potential factor impacting the lack of direct relations between hospitalization and behavioral outcomes might be the amount of time children spent in the hospital. Previous research has typically focused on critical and intensive hospital stays including pediatric ICUs and EDs (Rees et al., 2004; Small, 2002). Critical and intensive hospital stays could be the reason that previous research found children have exhibited behavioral problems. Children who experience critical and intensive hospital

stays are likely to have severe chronic illnesses and those individuals do indeed show higher levels of problematic behaviors compared to their healthy peers (Pinquart & Shen, 2011; Pinquart & Teubert, 2012). However, in the current study, parents did not report the length of stay for children at the hospital and accordingly it could not be considered as a factor for the development of problematic behaviors after hospitalization. Parents also did not report if children were hospitalized in an intensive care unit or if children were general inpatient status. Because children in the current study might not have been hospitalized for long periods of time and their hospital status might not have been as serious compared to children that are in ICUs, this could have led to the lack of significant findings. Pediatric ICUs and EDs can be traumatizing to young children and those invasive experience might be the reason for prior significant problematic behaviors (Rees et al., 2004; Small, 2002).

Moreover, a potential reason hospitalized children might not have exhibited significant behavioral problems compared to their peers is because episodic memories do not begin to form until the age of 3 or 4 years (Hayne & Imuta, 2011). Episodic memories are memories of personal experiences (Tulving, 1972). Children who are hospitalized prior to being able to recall episodic memories likely did not explicitly remember hospitalization. Without remembering hospitalization, this time in their life might not have had a significant impact on the children's development of problematic behaviors prior to kindergarten. Children who do not remember being hospitalized might not need to cope or comprehend their thoughts and feelings on the hospitalization experience through exhibiting internalizing and externalizing behaviors. However, data used for this study did not include children or parents reporting on if children

remembered being hospitalized. Future research should consider children's episodic memories when examining the effect of hospitalization on behavior problems, particularly during childhood.

Nevertheless, there was a significant relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors when considering children's experiences of poverty. As previously stated, children who live in poverty are more likely to be hospitalized and exhibit more behavior problems compared to those from more affluent families (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998; DeCarlo Santiago et al., 2011; Russell et al., 2016). The results of the current study suggest that the negative effects of hospitalization for children's behavior problems in early childhood were only present for children who had experienced poverty at some time. This is the first study to examine poverty status as a factor in the relation between hospitalization and behavior problems without solely focusing on children who are in intensive care units during early childhood (Rees et al., 2002; Small, 2002). The implications of the current findings highlight the need to both reduce the prevalence of hospitalization in families that experience poverty and to identify interventions that support healthy coping for these young children during and after hospitalization.

Reducing the risk of hospitalization for children that experience poverty could help decrease their compounding risk for problematic behaviors. Improving the health of children who have experienced poverty is a complex and challenging issue and can be supported through the fundamental cause of disease theory. The primary method through which the medical field attempts to improve children's health outcomes is through parental education about healthy and preventative behaviors for children (American Academy of Pediatrics, 1986; 1988; Spencer, 1989). When parents, particularly those

living in poverty, receive health related education, we see better outcomes for children (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2015; Glascoe et al., 1998). Unfortunately, one factor related to preventative health care is having health insurance (Case & Paxson, 202; Chen et al., 2002; Pamuk et al., 1998). Families with health insurance are more likely to engage in preventative practices such as taking their child to check-ups and are less likely to use emergency rooms and urgent care clinics (Mayberry et al., 2000; Pamuk et al., 1998). Additionally, compounding the care received while engaging in preventative practices, within those preventative practices like check-ups, parents are often provided with information that support the promotion of children's health and behavior (American Academy of Pediatrics, 1986; 1988a; 1988b). Families living in poverty are less likely to have health insurance compared to more affluent families and children without consistent health insurance could be at risk for multiple hospitalizations and behavior problems because of the lack of preventative care and educational services provided by hospitals. Thus, parents who experience poverty are not able to access education on healthy behaviors and utilize preventative practices which may lead to children's health conditions and maintaining those outcomes can be supported by the fundamental cause of disease theory.

There are programs in communities that promote an integrative approach to health care for families that have experienced poverty that combine physical, cognitive, emotional, and social support (Halfon et al., 2007; High et al., 2000). Utilizing programs in the community may help individuals who are not able to pay for more expensive preventative practices such as health insurance and could be missing opportunities for both preventative care and education. Additionally, these programs could help reduce the

cost of medical bills that occur after hospitalization by preventing hospitalization in the first place, which is particularly important for families that experience poverty. Moreover, preventative education can also be received during hospitalization through means of healthcare workers and online hospital resources. Education for parents and their hospitalized children can include trauma and grief programs and information from social workers or case management (The National Child Traumatic Stress Network, 2010). Previous research has found that more than half of children between the ages of two and five have experienced a severe stressor (e.g., hospitalization; Egger & Angold, 2004). When children are hospitalized, they may experience amounts of stress that may not typically occur during development, which may be the reason why problematic behaviors can be exhibited. However, programs and health care professionals can provide information that parents need to help children process their hospitalization experience (Association of Child Life Professionals, 2020; The National Child Traumatic Stress Network, 2010).

Additionally, auxiliary services provided by hospitals such as certified child life specialists, animal assisted therapy, trauma and grief programs, and educational programs provide an integrative health care approach. These services provided by hospitals could reduce problematic behaviors for children who have experienced poverty. Auxiliary services are typically of no cost due to volunteers or monetary donations that provide funding for these services (Children's Hospital Association, 2019; Mattel Philanthropy Programs, 2007). For example, certified child life specialists can provide emotional support and teach coping strategies that children and families may need after hospitalization which can help improve coping mechanisms for these individuals

(American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Hospital Care & Institute for Family-Centered Care, 2003). Hospitalized children from families that experience poverty might not have the financial and educational resources compared to children from more affluent families to help promote healthy coping mechanisms. Improving coping mechanisms may help hospitalized children that have experienced poverty improve their problematic behaviors. Another service provided in some hospitals is animal assisted therapy which can help reduce stress and normalize the hospital experience for children (Kaminski et al., 2002; Wu et al., 2002). Animal assisted therapy may be especially beneficial for hospitalized children who have lived in poverty because animal assisted therapy allows children to be able cope and express their feelings (e.g., anxiety, depression, and hyperactivity; Urbanski, & Lazenby, 2012). Expressing these feelings might help hospitalized children reduce their internalizing and externalizing behaviors.

Contrary to previous research examining gender on the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors, there were no differences between boys and girls after hospitalization on behavioral outcomes. Previous literature has found that after hospitalization, boys experience more internalizing and externalizing behaviors than girls (Tiedman & Clatworthy, 1990). Previous studies that explored the relation on gender between hospitalization and problematic behaviors did not utilize quasi-experimental designs such as propensity score matching (Tiedman & Clatworthy, 1990). Therefore, the current study is a stronger indicator for the relation on gender between hospitalization and problematic behaviors compared to previous research because propensity score matching can better estimate causal effects than regression models (Dehejia & Wahba, 1999; Ho et al., 2007; Stuart, 2010). Quasi-experimental designs can allow for causal

inference to be drawn compared to typical correlational design. Thus, allowing for the current study to draw causal conclusions when examining the relation on gender between hospitalization and problematic behaviors.

Additionally, unlike the current study, previous findings did not explore hospitalization and problematic behaviors prior to kindergarten (Tiedman & Clatworthy, 1990). One reason for the lack of differences between gender might be because differences in internalizing behaviors do not typically occur until adolescence (Angold & Rutter, 1992). Differences between internalizing behaviors typically emerges during adolescence and boys are less likely to exhibit these behaviors compared to girls (Achenbach et al., 1991; Angold & Rutter, 1992; Ormel et al., 2005). Boys are more likely than girls to display externalizing behaviors as early as 4 years old (Achenbach et al., 1991; Matos et al., 2017; Mesman et al., 2001; Ormel et al., 2005). The current study examined children prior to kindergarten and this developmental age may be reason that hospitalized children did not show any differences in problematic behaviors on gender. Unlike the current study, previous research compares hospitalized children to other hospitalized children on behavioral outcomes on gender (Tiedeman & Clatworthy, 1990). Thus, the differences in sample groups compared may be the reason for differences between hospitalization on behavior problems on gender.

Study Limitations

A factor that is highly related to poverty status is racial and ethnic differences (Chen et al., 2002). One important limitation of this study was that it was not nationally representative and included mainly White participants. Minority populations, including Black and Hispanic, are more likely to be hospitalized compared to White individuals

(Mayberry et al., 2000). Additionally, individuals from less affluent Black and Hispanic families are likely to show more behavior problems than White children (Keiley et al., 2000). Therefore, future studies should include a more diverse sample and potentially explore race and ethnicity as a moderating factor in the relation between hospitalization and problematic behaviors.

Another important limitation of the present study was that health insurance was not reported at the 1-month home interview. Families that have lived in poverty are less likely to have health insurance compared to more affluent families and this can decrease the use of preventative care (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1998; Diez Roux & Mair, 2010; Larson & Halfon, 2010; Kazac, 2006; Kersten et al., 2018). Thus, children who do not receive preventative care might be more at risk for already experiencing hospitalization because they might not be engaged in healthy behaviors and are at risk for experiencing behavioral problems after hospitalization. The lack of health insurance, particularly for low income children, compounds the likelihood to experience problematic behaviors after hospitalization. Future research should consider how having insurance is a factor in decreasing problematic behaviors after hospitalization for those of low-income status.

Lastly, the environmental factor of parental smoking and smoke exposure, which is related to poor health outcomes for children, especially those who have lived in poverty, was not included in the current study (Case & Paxson, 2002). Smoke exposure during childhood is a factor related to hospitalization and problematic behaviors. Children who are exposed to smoke are more likely to be at risk for respiratory problems and the exacerbation of asthma (California Environmental Protection Agency, 1997; Cook & Strachan, 1999; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 1992). Children with

chronic illnesses such as asthma may be at an increased risk of hospitalization. In addition, children with chronic illnesses are likely to have more behavior problems than their healthy peers (Pinquart & Shen, 2011; Pinquart & Teubert, 2012). Parental smoking and children's smoke exposure compound the potential risk for hospitalization and behavior problems for children who experience poverty.

Given these limitations, this study benefitted from numerous strengths. Previous research on hospitalization and problematic behaviors typically focused on children in ICUs or ED settings. Additionally, the literature focused on the entire pediatric population, spanning from birth to 18 years, which is a large developmental range. Lastly, prior findings typically used nonexperimental, observational, or correlational designs to examine the relation between hospitalization and behavior problems. The current study addressed these limitations by focusing on the experience of hospitalization status, a specific developmental period (i.e., early childhood), and by utilizing a quasiexperimental design. The current study extended prior research in three important ways. First, this study found that the type of intensive care received in the hospital may be related to behavioral problems, not the overall experience of hospitalization. Second, findings suggest that problematic behaviors seen after hospitalization are not above and beyond what would typically be observed during early childhood. Lastly, this study extends the current literature because it used a quasi- experimental method to draw causal inferences about the impact of hospitalization on development. Future studies should examine how to improve health and behavioral outcomes for children that have lived in poverty and been hospitalized. Educating families on preventative practices and

providing services for ways to cope with hospitalization should be the next steps to reducing problematic behaviors in these children.

Table 1	
Descriptive Statistics for Childhood Hospitalization,	Problematic Behaviors, and Propensity Score Matching Covariates

Total (N=1,061)													
	Ν	n	%	М	SD	Min	Max	Skew	Kurtosis				
Hospitalization													
Hospitalized	1,061	99	9.30%										
Problematic Behaviors													
CBCL-Internalizing Behaviors	1,061			47.29	8.88	33.00	74.00	0.34	-0.27				
CBCL-Externalizing Behaviors	1,061			51.69	9.39	30.00	82.00	0.11	-0.22				
Moderator Variables													
Ever Poor	1,061	307	30.20%										
Child Gender (Male)	1,061	532	50.10%										
Covariates													
Site (Site 1)	1,061	103	9.7%										
Maternal Age	1,061			28.51	5.58	18.00	46.00	0.02	-0.53				
Maternal Race (White)	1,061	868	81.80%										
Paternal Race (White)	1,060	867	81.80%										
Maternal Marital Status (Partnered)	1,060	927	87.50%										
Maternal Education	1,061			14.40	2.47	7.00	21.00	0.12	-0.01				
Paternal Education	988			14.64	2.68	6.00	21.00	0.35	-0.01				
Child Race (White)	1,061	835	78.70%										
Child Birth Weight (Grams)	1,061			3498.65	512.61	2000.00	5428.00	0.12	0.20				
Child Gestational Age (Weeks)	1,047			39.28	1.43	33.00	43.00	-0.62	0.88				
Type of Delivery (Vaginal)	1,061	835	78.70%										
Child Days in Hospital at Birth	1,061			2.57	1.63	0.00	14.00	2.68	10.33				
Child Complications	1,061	257	24.20%										
Child Health	1,061	1033	97.40%										
Child Respiratory Problems	1,061	222	20.90%										
Child Intestinal Problems	1,061	135	12.70%										
Child to Doctor	1,061	938	88.40%										
Income-to-needs	1,002			2.94	2.57	0.09	25.08	2.54	10.94				
Child Temperament	1,042			3.17	0.40	1.54	4.72	-0.16	0.49				
Maternal Sensitivity	1,036			9.28	1.77	3.00	12.00	-0.52	-0.13				
Social Support	1,061			5.18	0.63	1.73	6.00	-1.20	2.26				
Maternal Depression	1,041			8.91	8.23	0.00	52.00	1.72	3.64				
Natural Logarithm Maternal Depression	1,041			1.68	1.25	-2.30	3.95	-1.44	2.73				
Prenatal Maternal Smoking	1,029	187	18.20%										
Prenatal Maternal Exposure to Smoke	1,031	302	29.30%										

Note. N=1,364. CBCL= Child Behavioral Checklist.

Waves in Months that Covariates we	re Collected															
	Data Collection Method	Rec.	1	6	15	18	21	24	27	30	33	36	42	46	50	54
Dependent Variables																
Internalizing Behaviors	Lab Visit															Х
Externalizing Behaviors	Lab Visit															Х
Independent Variable																
Hospitalization	Home Visit Questionnaire				Х			Х				Х				Х
Hospitalization	Telephone Contact					Х	Х		Х	Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	
Moderator Variables																
Ever Poor	Home Visit Questionnaire	Х	Х	Х			Х				Х				Х	
Child Gender	Home Visit Questionnaire	Х														
Other Covariates																
Child Birth Weight	Hospital Recruitment Form	Х														
Child Gestational Age	Hospital Recruitment Form	Х														
Type of Delivery	Hospital Recruitment Form	Х														
Site	Hospital Recruitment Form	Х														
Maternal Age	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Maternal Race	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Paternal Race	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Race	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Maternal Marital Status	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Maternal Education	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Paternal Education	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Days in Hospital at Birth	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Complications	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Health	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Respiratory Problems	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Intestinal Problems	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child to Doctor	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Income-to-needs	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Child Temperament	Home Visit Questionnaire			Х												
Social Support	Home Visit Questionnaire		Х													
Maternal Depression	Home Visit Questionnaire			Х												
Prenatal Maternal Smoking	Home Visit Questionnaire							Х								
Prenatal Maternal Exposure to Sm	oke Home Visit Questionnaire							Х								
Maternal Sensitivity	Home Visit Direct Observation			Х												

Note. Rec.= Recruitment.

 Table 3
 Balancing of the Matched Sample Covariates and Propensity Score Averages

	Hospitaliz	ed (n =98)	Not Hospital	lized $(n=98)$	Matched Sample (n=196)				
	Ŵ	SD	M	SD	М	SD	SD Pooled	Cohen's d	
Binary Covariates									
Site2*	0.07	0.26	0.10	0.30	0.09	0.28	0.28	0.11	
Site3	0.05	0.22	0.07	0.26	0.06	0.24	0.24	0.09	
Site4	0.19	0.40	0.16	0.37	0.18	0.38	0.38	0.08	
Site5	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.30	0.00	
Site6	0.06	0.24	0.05	0.22	0.06	0.23	0.23	0.04	
Site7	0.15	0.36	0.15	0.36	0.15	0.36	0.36	0.00	
Site8*	0.06	0.24	0.03	0.17	0.05	0.21	0.21	0.15	
Site9	0.07	0.26	0.05	0.22	0.06	0.24	0.24	0.09	
Site10	0.09	0.29	0.11	0.32	0.10	0.30	0.30	0.07	
Child Gender (Male)	0.58	0.50	0.55	0.50	0.57	0.50	0.50	0.06	
Ever Poor (Poor)	0.32	0.47	0.36	0.48	0.34	0.47	0.47	0.08	
Maternal Less than High School Education	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.30	0.00	
Maternal Some College Education	0.23	0.43	0.22	0.42	0.23	0.42	0.42	0.02	
Maternal Bachelor's Education	0.19	0.40	0.20	0.41	0.20	0.40	0.40	0.03	
Maternal Graduate Education	0.17	0.38	0.17	0.38	0.17	0.38	0.38	0.00	
Pateranl Less than High School Education	0.11	0.31	0.12	0.32	0.11	0.31	0.31	0.03	
Paternal Some College Education	0.26	0.44	0.25	0.43	0.25	0.43	0.43	0.02	
Paternal Bachelor's Education*	0.19	0.39	0.23	0.42	0.21	0.41	0.41	0.12	
Paternal Graduate Education	0.19	0.39	0.19	0.39	0.19	0.39	0.39	0.00	
Maternal Marital Status (Partnered)*	0.84	0.37	0.89	0.32	0.86	0.35	0.35	0.15	
Maternal Race (White)	0.82	0.39	0.85	0.36	0.83	0.37	0.38	0.08	
Paternal Race (White)	0.81	0.40	0.84	0.37	0.82	0.38	0.38	0.08	
Child Race (White)	0.79	0.41	0.82	0.39	0.80	0.40	0.40	0.08	
Type of Delivery (Vaginal)	0.80	0.41	0.83	0.38	0.81	0.39	0.39	0.08	
Child Complications*	0.24	0.43	0.18	0.39	0.21	0.41	0.41	0.15	
Child Health	0.97	0.17	0.98	0.14	0.97	0.16	0.16	0.06	
Child Respiratory Problems	0.22	0.42	0.22	0.42	0.22	0.42	0.42	0.00	
Child Intestinal Problems	0.16	0.37	0.17	0.38	0.17	0.37	0.38	0.03	
Child to Doctor*	0.86	0.35	0.93	0.26	0.89	0.31	0.31	0.23	
Prenatal Maternal Smoking*	0.18	0.38	0.14	0.34	0.16	0.37	0.36	0.12	
Prenatal Maternal Exposure to Smoke	0.32	0.47	0.33	0.47	0.32	0.47	0.47	0.01	
Continuous Covariates									
Income-to-needs	2.63	2.19	2.67	1.98	2.65	2.09	2.09	0.02	
Maternal Age*	28.13	5.97	28.88	6.13	28.51	6.03	6.03	0.12	
Child Birth Weight (Grams)	3442.47	493.03	3479.72	496.80	3461.10	492.80	494.92	0.08	
Child Gestational Age (Weeks)	39.14	1.40	39.21	1.52	39.18	1.46	1.46	0.05	
Child Days in Hospital at Birth	2.73	1.58	2.78	2.15	2.76	1.88	1.89	0.02	
Child Temperament*	3.21	0.43	3.14	0.39	3.18	0.41	0.41	0.17	
Maternal Sensitivity	8.89	1.94	8.71	1.86	8.80	1.90	1.90	0.09	
Social Support*	5.08	0.61	4.99	0.75	5.03	0.68	0.68	0.13	
Natural Logarithm Maternal Depression	1.71	1.30	1.67	1.34	1.69	1.32	1.31	0.03	
Propensity Score Average	0.14	0.07	0.13	0.07	0.14	0.07	0.07	0.00	

Note. Covariates followed by an * indicate an imbalance between groups. Categorical variables listed in Table 1 were separately dummy coded in order to use logistic regression to create the average propensity scores. Site was separately dummy coded and Site 1 served as the reference group. Maternal and paternal education were also separately dummy coded and high school graduate or GED served as the reference group.

		Intern	alizing	2	alizing	
	В	SE	95% CI	В	SE	95% CI
Model 1						
Hospitalization	2.15	1.36	0.11 to 0.11	2.32	1.44	0.11 to 0.11
Model 2						
Hospitalization	2.21	1.36	0.11 to 0.12	2.47	1.42	0.11 to 0.13
Ever Poor	1.64	1.48	0.07 to 0.12	4.26 **	1.52	0.18 to 0.22
Model 3						
Hospitalization	-0.81	1.64	-0.07 to -0.03	-0.70	1.71	-0.05 to -0.02
Ever Poor	-2.73	2.02	-0.18 to -0.09	-0.33	2.09	-0.06 to 0.02
Hosp X Ever Poor	8.97 **	2.88	0.31 to 0.40	9.41 **	2.99	0.31 to 0.38
Model 4						
Hospitalization	-0.76	1.78	-0.06 to -0.02	-0.55	1.79	-0.05 to -0.01
Ever Poor	-3.90	2.41	-0.25 to -0.13	-1.47	2.44	-0.12 to -0.01
Hosp X Ever Poor	8.73 **	3.11	0.29 to 0.37	9.71 **	3.14	0.31 to 0.39
Site2	-1.75	3.02	-0.06 to -0.03	-3.08	3.06	-0.12 to -0.06
Site3	0.70	3.35	0.00 to 0.03	-2.85	3.38	-0.11 to -0.05
Site4	3.89	2.53	0.14 to 0.18	-1.78	2.55	-0.10 to -0.05
Site5	3.15	2.87	0.08 to 0.14	2.64	2.91	0.05 to 0.10
Site6	3.28	3.55	0.06 to 0.10	2.82	3.58	0.05 to 0.08
Site7	2.10	2.54	0.06 to 0.13	-3.30	2.56	-0.14 to -0.10
Site8	0.26	3.82	-0.01 to 0.03	1.14	3.86	0.01 to 0.04
Site9	1.99	3.35	0.04 to 0.07	-5.48	3.37	-0.15 to -0.11
Site10	0.15	2.87	-0.01 to 0.07	-1.34	2.89	-0.06 to 0.00
Paternal Less than High School Education	3.55	3.24	0.00 to 0.22	2.48	3.20	-0.01 to 0.20
Paternal Some College Education	-0.70	2.17	-0.08 to 0.03	2.83	2.19	0.08 to 0.17
Paternal Bachelor's Education	-0.73	2.48	-0.09 to 0.03	-1.77	2.51	-0.12 to 0.00
Paternal Graduate Education	1.93	2.55	0.04 to 0.15	3.09	2.61	0.07 to 0.21
Maternal Age	-0.09	0.15	-0.12 to -0.03	-0.18	0.15	-0.16 to -0.07
Child Complications	1.16	1.84	0.03 to 0.07	2.66	1.86	0.09 to 0.13
Child to Doctor	4.51	2.33	0.11 to 0.16	5.23	2.35	0.14 to 0.18
Social Support	-0.95	1.08	-0.08 to -0.05	-1.88	1.09	-0.14 to -0.11
Prenatal Maternal Smoking	0.85	2.11	-0.01 to 0.07	0.62	2.15	-0.02 to 0.07
Child Temperament	-0.34	1.84	-0.06 to 0.02	-3.52	1.83	-0.19 to -0.11
Model 5						
Hospitalization	2.19	1.36	0.12 to 0.12	2.35	1.45	0.12 to 0.12
Gender	-1.23	1.37	-0.06 to -0.06	-1.22	1.46	-0.06 to -0.06
Model 6						
Hospitalization	3.03	2.07	0.16 to 0.16	2.80	2.20	0.14 to 0.14
Gender	-0.50	1.94	-0.03 to -0.03	-0.83	2.06	-0.04 to -0.04
Hosp X Gender	-1.48	2.75	-0.07 to -0.07	-0.78	2.92	-0.04 to -0.04

 Table 4

 Main Effects and Moderation of Hospitalization and Problematic Behaviors on Poverty Status and Gender

Note. ** p < .01. Standardized betas on pooled data are not reported in SPSS, therefore only unstandardized betas and the 95% confidence interval was reported. Categorical variables listed in Table 1 were separately dummy coded in order to use logistic regression to create the average propensity scores. Site was separately dummy coded and Site 1 served as the reference group. Maternal and paternal education were also separately dummy coded and highs graduate or GED served as the reference group.

Table 5			
Matched Sample Descriptive Statistics for Hospita	lization and Outcome Vari	riables by Poverty Sta	atus and Gender

	Poor (<i>N</i> =62)			_	Not Poor (N=124)				Males	(N=85)		_	Females $(N=111)$			
	n	%	M	SD	n	%	M	SD	n	%	M	SD	n	%	M	SD
Hospitalization	29	46.77%			64	51.61%			57	67.06%			41	36.94%		
Internalizing			47.76	10.33			46.41	9.18			47.55	9.37			46.39	9.71
Externalizing			53.58	12.00			49.42	8.99			51.55	10.23			50.41	10.09

Note. Matched Sample N=196.

REFERENCES

- Aber, J. L., Bennet, N. G., Conley, D. C., & Li, J. (1997). The effects of poverty on child health and development. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 18, 463-483.
- Achenbach, T. M. (1991). Manual for the Child Behavior Checklist/4-18 and Profile. Burlington, VT: University of Vermont, Department of Psychiatry.
- Achenbach, T. M., Howell, C. T., Quay, H. C., & Conners, C. K. (1991). National survey problems and competencies among four- to sixteen-year-olds: Parents' reports for normative and clinical samples. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 56*(3), 1-131. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1166156</u>
- Adler, N. E., & Rehkopf, D. H. (2008). U.S. disparities in health: Descriptions, causes, and mechanisms. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 29, 235-252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.29.020907.090852</u>
- Ainsworth, M. D. S., Blehar, M. C., Waters, E., & Wall, S. (1978). Patterns of attachment: A psychological study of the strange situation. Lawrence Erlbaum.

American Academy of Pediatrics, Committee on Children with Disabilities. (1998).
Screening for developmental disabilities. *Pediatrics*, 78, 526-528.
https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2004. 051110

- American Academy of Pediatrics, Committee on Practice and Ambulatory Medicine. Recommendations for preventative pediatric health care. *Pediatrics*, *81*, 466.
- American Academy of Pediatrics, Committee on Hospital Care and Institute for Family-Centered Care. (2003). Policy statement: Family-centered care and the pediatrician's role. *Pediatrics, 112*, 691-696.

https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.112.3.691

- Angold, A., & Rutter, M. (1992). Effects of age and pubertal status on depression in a large clinical sample. *Development and Psychopathology*, 4(1), 5-28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579400005538</u>
- Association of Child Life Professionals. (2020). The value of certified child life specialist: Direct and downstream optimization of pediatric and family outcomes. *Full Report*. <u>https://www.childlife.org/docs/default-source/the-child-life-</u> <u>profession/value-of-cclss-full-report.pdf</u>
- Auger, K. A., Teufel, R. J., II., Harris, J. M., II., Gay, J. C., Del Beccaro, M. A., Neuman, M. I., Tejedor-Sojo, J., Agrawal, R. K., Morse, R. B., Eghtesady, P., Simon, H. K., McClead, R. E., Fieldston, E. S., & Shah, S. S. (2017). Children's hospital characteristics and readmission metrics. *Pediatrics*, *139*(2), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-1720
- Austin, P. C. (2011). Optimal caliper widths for propensity-score matching when estimating differences in means and differences in proportions in observational studies. *Pharmaceutical Statistics*, 10, 150-161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pst.433</u>
- Bauman, K. E., Flewelling, R. L., & LaPrelle, J. (1991). Parental cigarette smoking and cognitive performance of children. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 10, 282-288. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.10.4.282</u>

Bono, K. E., Sy, S. R., & Kopp, C. B. (2016). School readiness among low-income black children: Family characteristics, parenting, and social support. *Early Child Development and Care, 186*(3), 419-435.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2015.1039528

Bornstein, M. H., Hahn, C. S., & Haynes, O. M. (2010). Social competence, externalizing, and internalizing behavioral adjustment from early childhood through early: Developmental cascades. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22(4), 717-735. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579410000416</u>

Bossert, E. (1994). Stress appraisals of hospitalized school-age children. *Children's Health Care, 23*(1), 33-49. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326888chc2301_3</u>

Bowlby, J. (1951). Maternal care and mental health. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 3*, 355-534.

Brooks-Gunn, J., McCormick, M. C., Klebanov, P. K., & McCarton, C. (1998). Health care use of 3-year-old low birth weight premature children: Effects of family and neighborhood poverty. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, *132*, 971-975. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(98)70393-2</u>

California Environmental Protection Agency. (1997). Special report: Health effects of exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. *Tobacco Control, 6*(4), 346.

Campbell, S. B. (1995). Behavior problems in preschool children: A review of recent research. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 36(1), 113-149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.1995.tb01657.x</u>

Campbell, S. B., & Ewing, L. J. (1990). Follow-up of hard-to manage preschoolers:
Adjustment at age 9 and predictors of continuing symptoms. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 31(6), 871-889. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-</u>
<u>7610.1990.tb00831.x</u>

Carey, W. B., & McDevitt, S. C. (1978). Revision of the infant temperament questionnaire. *Pediatrics*, 61, 735-739.

- Carneiro, A., Dias, P., & Soares, I. (2016). Risk factors for internalizing and externalizing problems in the preschool years: Systematic literature review based on the Child Behavior Checklist 11/2- 5. *Journal of Child and Family Studies, 25*, 2941-2953. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-016-0456-z
- Case, A., & Paxson, C. (2002). Parental behavior and child health. *Health Affairs, 21*(2), 164-178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.21.2.164</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2015). *Parents for healthy schools: A guide for getting parents involved from K-12.* US Dept of Health and Human Services.
- Chaudry, A., & Wimer, C. (2016). Poverty is not just an indicator: The relationship between income, poverty, and child well-being. *Academic Pediatrics*, 16(3), S23-S29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2015.12.010</u>
- Chen, E., Hanson, M. D., Paterson, L. Q., Griffin, M. J., Walker, H. A., & Miller, G. E. (2006a). Socioeconomic status and inflammatory processes in childhood asthma: The role of psychological stress. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, *117*(5), 1014-1020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2006.01.036</u>
- Chen, E., Martin, A. D., & Matthews, K. A. (2006b). Understanding health disparities:
 The role of race and socioeconomic status in children's health. *American Journal* of Public Health, 96(4), 702-708. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2004.048124</u>
- Chen, E., Matthews, K. A., & Boyce, W. T. (2002). Socioeconomic differences in children's health: How and why do these relationships change with age? *Psychological Bulletin*, 128(2), 295-329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0033-2909.128.2.295</u>

Children's Hospital Association. (2019). Children's hospitals depend on the 340B drug pricing program to provide needed services to vulnerable patients. <u>https://www.childrenshospitals.org/-</u> /media/Files/CHA/Main/Issues_and_Advocacy/Key_Issues/Pharmaceutical_Acce

ss/Talking Points/340B talking points.pdf

Church, W. T., Jaggers, J. W., & Taylor, J. K. (2012). Neighborhood, poverty, and negative behavior: An examination of differential association and social control theory. *Orphan and Youth Services Review*, 34(5), 1035-1041. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.005</u>

Ciciolla, L., Gerstein, E. D., & Crnic, K. A. (2014). Reciprocity among maternal distress, child behaviors, and parenting: Transactional process and early childhood risk.
 Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology, 43(5), 751-764.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2013.812038

- Cochran, W. G., & Rubin, D. B. (1973). Controlling bias in observational studies: A review. Sankhyā: The Indian Journal of Statistics, Series A (1961-2002), 35(4), 417-446.
- Cohen, J., Onunaku, N., Clothier, S., & Poppe, J. (2005). *Helping youth children* succeed: Strategies to promote early childhood social emotional development.
 National Conference of State Legislatures and Zero to Three.
- Cook, D. G., & Strachan, D. P. (1999). Summary of effects of parental smoking on respiratory health of children and implications for research. *Thorax*, 54(4), 357-366.

- Coyen, I. (2006). Children's experiences of hospitalization. *Journal of Child Health Care, 10*(4), 326-336. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1367493506067884</u>
- Coyen, I. (2007). Children's and young people's views on hospitalization: 'It's a scary place'. *Journal of Children's and Young People's Nursing, 1*(1), 1-6. https://doi.org/10.12968/jcyn.2007.1.1.23302

Crawford, N. A., Schrock, M., & Woodruff-Borden, J. (2011). Child internalizing symptoms: Contributions of child temperament, negative affect, and family functioning. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 42(1), 53-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-010-0202-5</u>

DeCarlo Santiago, C., Wadsworth, M. E., & Stump, J. (2011). Socioeconomic status, neighborhood disadvantage, and poverty-related stress: Prospective effects on psychological syndromes among diverse low-income families. *Journal of Economic Psychology, 32*, 218-230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2009.10.008</u>

 Dehejia, R. H. & Wahba, S. (1998). Casual effects in nonexperimental studies:
 Reevaluating the evaluation of training programs. *Journal of the American Statistical Association, 94*(448), 1053-1062.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1999.10473858

- Diez Roux, A.V. & Mair, C. (2010). Neighborhoods and health. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1186, 24-36. <u>https://doi.org/10.111/j.1749-</u> <u>6632.2009.05384.x</u>
- Duncan, G. J. & Brooks-Gunn, J. (1997). *Consequences of growing up poor*. Russell Sage Foundation.

- Duncan, G. J., Brooks-Gunn, J., & Klebanov, P. K. (1994). Economic deprivation and early childhood development. *Child Development*, 65, 296-318. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1994.tb00752.x</u>
- Eamon, M. K. (2000). Structural model of the effects of poverty on externalizing and internalizing behaviors of four-to five-year-old children. *Social Work Research*, 24(3), 143-154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/24.3.143</u>
- Egeland, B., & Farber, E. A. (1984). Infant-mother attachment: Factors related to its development and changes over time. *Child Development*, 55(3), 753-771. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1130127</u>
- Egger, H., & Angold, A. (2004). *Stressful life evets and PTSD in preschool children*. In annual meeting of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry.

Enders, C. K. (2010). Applied missing data analysis. Guilford Press.

- Escobar, G. J., Littenberg, B., Petitti, D. B. (1991). Outcome among surviving very low birthweight infants: A meta-analysis. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 66, 204-211. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/adc.66.2.204</u>
- Fieldston, E. S., Zaniletti, I., Hall, M., Colvin, J. D., Gottlieb, L., Macy, M. L., Alpern, E. R., Morse, R. B., Hain, P. D., Sills, M. R., Frank, G., & Shah, S. S. (2013).
 Community household income and resource utilization for common inpatient pediatric conditions. *Pediatrics*, *132*(6), 1592-1601.
 https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-0619

- Fried, P. A., & Watkinson, B. (1990). 36- and 48- month neurobehavioral follow-up of children prenatally exposed to marijuana, cigarettes, and alcohol. *Developmental Behavioral Pediatrics*, 11, 49-58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004703-199004000-</u> 00003
- Glascoe, F. P., Oberklaid, F., Dworkin, P. H., & Trimm, F. (1998). Brief approaches to educating patients and parents in primary care. *Pediatrics*, 101(6). <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.101.6.e10</u>
- Gould, J. B. & LeRoy, S. (1988). Socioeconomic status and low birth weight: A racial comparison. Pediatrics, 82(6), 896-904.
- Grahan, J. W., Olchowski, A. E., & Gilreath, T. D. (2007). How many imputations are really need? Some practical clarifications of multiple imputation theory. *Prev Sci*, 8, 206- 213. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-007-0070-9</u>
- Green, K. M. & Stuart, E. A. (2014). Examining moderation analyses in propensity score methods: application to depression and substance use. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 82(5), 773-783. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036515</u>

Greenberger, E., O'Neil, R., Nagel, S. K. (1994). Linking workplace and homeplace:
 Relations between the nature of adults' work and their parenting behaviors.
 Developmental Psychology, 30(6), 990-1002.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/00121649.30.6.990

Gross, D., Fogg, L., Young, M., Ridge, A., Cowell, J. M., Richardson, R., & Sivan, A. (2006). The equivalence of the Child Behavior Checklist/1 ½-5 across parent race/ethnicity, income level, and language. *Psychological Assessment, 18*(3), 313-323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.18.3.313</u>

- Grzywacz, J. G., & Butler, A. B. (2005). The impact of job characteristics on work-tofamily facilitation: Testing a theory and distinguishing a construct. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 10(2), 97-109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.10.2.97</u>
- Guo, S., & Fraser, M. W. (2010). Advanced quantitative techniques in the social sciences: Vol. 11. Propensity score analysis: Statistical methods and applications.
 Sage Publications, Inc.
- Halfon, N., DuPlessis, H., & Inkelas, M. (2007). Transforming the U.S. child health system. *Health Affairs*, *26*(2), 315-330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.26.2.315</u>
- Halfon, N. & Newacheck, P. W. (1993). Childhood asthma and poverty: Differential impacts and utilization of health services. *Pediatrics*, *91*(1), 56-61.
- Haslum, M. (1988). Length of preschool hospitalization, multiple admissions and later education attainment and behaviour. *Child: Care, Health, and Development 14*, 275-291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.1988.tb00581.x</u>
- Hayne, H., & Imuta, K. (2011). Episodic memory in 3- and 4-year-old children. Developmental Psychobiology, 53(3), 317-322. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.20527</u>
- Heberle, A. E., Krill, S. C., Briggs-Gowan, M. J., & Carter, A. S. (2015). Predicting externalizing and internalizing behavior in kindergarten: Examining the buffering role of early social support. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology,* 44(4), 640-654. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2014.886254</u>
- High, P. C., LaGasse, L., Becker, S., Ahlgren, I., & Gardner, A. (2000). Literacy promotion in primary care pediatrics: Can we make a difference? *Pediatrics*, 105(3), 927-934.

- Ho, D. E., Imai, K., King, G., & Stuart, E. A. (2007). Matching as nonparametric preprocessing for reducing model dependence in parametric causal inference. *Political Analysis*, 15, 199-236. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/pan/mpl013</u>
- Huaqing Qi, C., & Kaiser, A. P. (2003). Behavior problems of preschool children from low- income families: Review of the literature. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 23(4), 188-216. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/02711214030230040201</u>
- Hubert, N. C., Wachs, T. D., Peters-Martin, P., & Gandour, M. J. (1982). The study of early temperament: Measures and conceptual issues. *Child Development*, 53, 571-600. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1129370</u>
- Huesmann, L. R., Eron, L. D., Lefkowitz, M. M., & Walder, L. O. (1984). Stability of aggression over time and generations. *Developmental Psychology*, 20, 1120-1134. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.20.6.1120</u>
- IBM Corp. (2016). IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 24.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.
- Kazak, A. E. (2006). Pediatric Psychosocial Preventative Health Model (PPPHM): Research, practice, and collaboration in pediatric family systems medicine. *Families, Systems & Health, 24*(4), 381. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1091-</u> 7527.24.4.381
- Keiley, M. K., Bates, J., Dodge, K., & Pettit, G. (2000). A cross-domain growth analysis: Externalizing and internalizing behaviors during 8 years of childhood. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, 28*, 161-179. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005122814723</u>

- Kersten, E. E., Adler, N. E., Gottlieb, L., Jutte, D. P., Robinson, S., Roundfield, K., & LeWinn, K. Z. (2018). Neighborhood child opportunity and individual-level pediatric acute care use and diagnoses. *Pediatrics*, 141(5), 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2017-2309</u>
- Klinnert, M. D., Kaugars, A. S., Strand, M., & Silveira, L. (2008). Family psychological factors in relation to children's asthma status and behavioral adjustment at age 4. *Family Process*, 47(1), 41-61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1545-5300.2008.00238.x</u>
- LaGasse, L., Derauf, C., Smith, L., Newman, E., Shah, R., Neal, C., Arria, A., Huestis,
 M.A., DellaGrotta, S., Lin, H., Dansereau, L.M., & Lester, B. (2013). Prenatal
 methamphetamine exposure and childhood behavior problems at 3 and 5 years of
 age. *Pediatrics, 129*, 681-688. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-2209</u>
- Larson, K. & Halfon, N. (2010). Family income gradients in the health and health care access of US children. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, 14, 332-342. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-009-0477-y</u>

Lazarus, R. & Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, appraisal, and coping. Springer.

Lerwick, J. L. (2016). Minimizing pediatric healthcare-induced anxiety and trauma. World Journal of Clinical Pediatrics, 5(2), 143-150.

https://doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v5.i2.143

Leyenaard, J. K., Ralston, S. L., Shieh, M. S., Pekow, P. S., Mangione-Smith, R. M., & Lindenauer, P. K. (2016). Epidemiology of pediatric hospitalizations at general hospital and freestanding children's hospitals in the United States. *Journal of Hospital Medicine*, 11(11), 743-749. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jhm.2624</u> Mabe, P. A., Treiber, F. A., & Riley, W. T. (1991). Examining emotional distress during pediatric hospitalization for school-aged children. *CHC*, 20(3) 162-168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326888chc2003_5</u>

Marshall, N. L., & Barnett, R. C. (1993). Work-family strains and gains among twoearner couples. *Journal of Community of Psychology*, 21, 64-78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6629(199301)21:1<64::AID-</u> <u>JCOP2290210108>3.0.CO;2-P</u>

Mattel Philanthropy Programs. (2007). Annual report. <u>https://corporate.mattel.com/about-us/philanthropy/doc/1465_Philan_Rprt_07_LoRes_FNL.pdf</u>

Mayberry, R. M., Mili, F., & Ofili, E. (2000). Racial and ethnic differences in access to health care. *Medical Care Research and Review*, 57(1), 108-154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077558700057001S06</u>

- McCartney, K., Bub, K. L., Burchinal, M. R. (2006). Best practices in quantitative methods for developmentalist. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 71(3), 105-126. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0037-976X.2006.00375.x</u>
- McGaugey, P. J., Starfield, B., Alexander, C., & Ensminger, M. E. (1991). Social environment and vulnerability of low birth weight child: A social-epidemiological perspective. *Pediatrics*, 88(5), 943-953.
- McQuaid, E. L., Kopel, S. J., & Nassau, J. H. (2001). Behavioral adjustment in children with asthma: A meta-analysis. *Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, 22(6), 430-439.

- Mesman, J., Bongers, I. L., Koot, H. M. (2001). Preschool developmental pathways to preadolescent internalizing and externalizing problems. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, 42(5), 679-689.
 https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021963001007351
- Miner, J. L., & Clarke-Stewart, A. (2008). Trajectories of externalizing behavior from age 2 to age 9: Relations with gender, temperament, ethnicity, parenting, and rater. *Developmental Psychology*, 44(3), 771-786. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-</u> 1649.44.3.771
- Mrazek D. A. (1984) Effects of hospitalization on early child development. In R.N.
 Emde, & R. J. Harmon (Eds.) *Continuities and discontinuities in development* (pp. 211-225). Springer.
- Nagera, H. (1978). Children's reactions to hospitalization and illness. *Child Psychiatry* and Human Development, 9(1), 3-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01463215</u>
- Newacheck, P. W., & Taylor, W. R. (1992). Childhood chronic illness: Prevalence, severity, and impact. *American Journal of Public Health*, 82(3), 364-371. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.82.3.364</u>
- Nguyen, T. L., Collins, G. S., Spence, J., Daures, J. P., Devereaux, P. J., Landais, P., & Le Manach, Y. (2017). Double-adjustment in propensity score matching analysis:
 Choosing a threshold for considering residual imbalance. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 17(78). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-017-0338-0</u>
- NICHD Early Child Care Research Network. (1993). The NICHD study of early child care: A comprehensive longitudinal study of young children's lives. ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 353 0870.

- Orme, J. G., Reis, J., & Herz, E. J. (1986). Factorial and discriminant validity of the Center of Epidemiological Studies Depression (CES-D) Scale. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 42, 28-33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4679(198601)42:1<28::AID-JCLP2270420104>3.0.CO;2-T</u>
- Ormel, J., Oldehinkel, A. J., Ferdinand, R. F., & Hartman, C. A. (2005). Internalizing and externalizing problems in adolescence: General and dimension-specific effects on familial loadings and preadolescent temperament traits. *Psychological Medicine*, 35(12), 1825-1835. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291705005829</u>
- Overpeck, M. D., & Moss, A. J. (1991). Children's exposure to environmental cigarette smoke before and after birth: Health of our Nation's children, United States, 1988. Advance Data: From Vital and Health Statics of the National Center for Health Statistics, 202, 1-12.
- Pamuk, E., Makuc, D., Heck, K., Reuben, C., & Lochner, K. (1998). Socioeconomic status and health chartbook: Health, United States, 1998.
- Parker, J. D., Schoendorf, K. C., & Kiely, J. L. (1994). Associations between measures of socioeconomic status and low birth weight, small for gestational age, and premature delivery in the United States. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 4(4), 271-278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/1047-2797(94)90082-5</u>
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, 1, 385-401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/014662167700100306</u>

- Rees, G., Gledhill, J., Garralda, M. E., Nadel, S. (2004). Psychiatric outcome following paediatric intensive care unit (PICU) admission: A cohort study. *Neonatal and Pediatric Intensive Care 30*, 1607-1614. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-004-</u> 2310-9
- Rennick, J. E., & Rashotte, J. (2009). Psychological outcomes in children following pediatric intensive care unit hospitalization: A systematic review of the research. *Journal of Child Health Care, 13*(2), 128-149.

https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1367493509102472

- Pinquart, M., & Shen, Y. (2011). Behavior problems in children and adolescents with chronic physical illness. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 36(9), 1003-1016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsr042</u>
- Pinquart, M. & Teubert, D. (2012). Academic, physical, and social functioning of children and adolescents with chronic physical illness: A meta-analysis. *Journal* of Pediatric Psychology, 37(4), 376-389. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsr106</u>
- Roberts, R. E. (1980). Reliability of the CES-D scale in different ethnic contexts. *Psychiatry Research, 2*, 125-134. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-1781(80)90069-4</u>
- Roberts, R. E., & Vernon, S. W. (1983). The Center for Epidemiological Studies
 Depression Scale: Its use in a community sample. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 140, 41-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.140.1.41</u>
- Rosenbaum, P. R., & Rubin, D. B. (1983). The central role of the propensity score in observational studies for causal effects. *Biometrika*, 70, 41-55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/70.1.41</u>

Rubin, D. B. (1987). Multiple imputation for nonresponse in surveys. Wiley.

- Rubin, D. B. (2007). The design versus the analysis of observational studies for causal effects: Parallels with the design of randomized trials. *Statistics in Medicine*, 26, 20-36.
- Rubin, D. B., & Thomas, N. (1996). Matching using estimated propensity scores, relating theory to practice. *Biometrics*, 52, 249-264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.2739</u>
- Russell, A. E., Ford, T., Williams, R., & Russell, G. (2016). The association between socioeconomic disadvantage and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD):
 A systematic review. *Child Psychiatry and Human Development, 47*, 440-458.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-015-0578-3
- Sasser, T. R., Kalvin, C. B., & Bierman, K. L. (2016). Developmental trajectories of clinically significant attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) symptoms from grade 3 through 12 in a high-risk sample: Predictors and outcomes. *Journal* of Abnormal Psychology, 125(2), 207-219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000112</u>
- Schafer, J. L., & Graham, J. W. (2002). Missing data: Our view of the state of the art. *Psychological Methods*, 7(2), 147-177. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//1082-</u> 989X.7.2.147
- Sexton, M., Fox, N. L., & Hebel, J. R. (1990). Prenatal exposure to tobacco: II effects on cognitive functioning at age three. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 19, 72-77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/19.1.72</u>
- Shadish, W. R., & Steiner, P. M. (2010). A primer on propensity score analysis. Newborn and Infant Nursing Reviews, 10, 19-26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/j.nainr.2009.12.010</u>

- Slabach E. H., Morrow J., Wachs T. D. (1991). Questionnaire measurement of infant and child temperament. In J. Strelau, & A. Angleitner (Eds.) *Explorations in temperament. perspectives on individual differences* (pp. 205-234). Springer.
- Slopen, N., Fitzmaurice, G., Williams, D. R., & Gilman, S. E. (2010). Poverty, food insecurity, and the behavior for childhood internalizing and externalizing disorders. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 49(5), 444- 452. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2010.01.018</u>
- Small, L. (2002). Early predictors of poor coping outcomes in children following intensive care hospitalization and stressful medical encounters. *Pediatric Nursing*, 28(4), 393-401.
- Small, L., & Melnyk, B. M. (2006). Early predictors of post-hospital adjustment problems in critically ill young children. *Research in Nursing & Health, 29*(6), 622-635. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.20169</u>
- Spencer, H. C. (1989). Guidelines for Health Supervision II the, Committee on Psychosocial Aspects of Child and Family Health, 1985-1989. (1989). JAMA, 262(18). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1989.0343018057049</u>
- Stacks, A. M., & Goff, J. (2006). Family correlates of internalizing and externalizing behavior among boys and girls enrolled in Head Start. *Early Child Development* and Care, 176(1), 67-85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0300443042000302609</u>

Stevens, J. (1990). Intermediate statistics: A modern approach. Erlbaum.

Stormont, M. (2002). Externalizing behavior problems in young children: Contributing factors and early intervention. *Psychology in the Schools, 39*, 127-138.
<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.10025</u>

- Stuart, E. A. (2010). Matching methods for causal inference: A review and a look forward. *Statistical Science*, 25(1), 1-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1214/09-STS313</u>
- Tager, I. B. (1991). The respiratory health effects of tobacco smoke on the fetus, infant and young child. Presentation to the Interagency Committee on Smoking Health; Washington, D.C.: November 6, 1991.
- The National Child Traumatic Stress Network. (2010). *Early childhood trauma*. <u>https://www.nctsn.org/resources/early-childhood-trauma</u>
- Tiedeman, M. E., & Clatworthy, S. (1990). Anxiety responses of 5-to 11-year-old children during and after hospitalization. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 5(5), 334-343.
- Torpy J. M., Campbell A., Glass R. M. (2012). Chronic diseases of children. *Journal of American Medical Association, 303*(7). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.303.7.682</u>
- Tulving, E. (1972). Episodic and semantic memory. In E. Tulving, & W. Donaldson (Eds.) Organization of memory (pp. 381–403). Academic Press.
- Tumlinson, S. E., Sass, D. A., & Cano, S. M. (2014). The search for causal inferences: Using propensity scores post hoc to reduce estimation error with nonexperimental research. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 39(2), 246-257. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jst143</u>

Twomey, J., LaGasse, L., Derauf, C., Newman, E., Shah, R., Smith, L., Arria, A.,
Huestis, M., DellaGrotta, S., Roberts, M., Dansereau, L., Neal, C., & Lester, B.
(2013). Prenatal methamphetamine exposure, home environment, and primary
care giver risk factors predict child behaviors problems at 5 years. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 83, 64-72. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ajop.12007</u>

- Urbanski, B. L., & Lazenby, M. (2012). Distress among hospitalized pediatric cancer patients modified by pet-therapy intervention to improve quality of life. *Journal* of Pediatric Oncology Nursing, 29(5), 272-282. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1043454212455697
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (1994). Current Population Survey, March 1991, as cited in U.S. Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1993 Handbook on women workers. Trends and issues.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. (1997). Respiratory health effects of passive smoking: Lung cancer and other disorders: Final report. <u>https://www.epa.gov/indoor-air-quality-iaq/respiratory-health-effects-passive-</u> smoking-lung-cancer-and-other-disorders
- Utendale, W., & Hastings, P. (2013). Developmental changes in the relations between inhibitory control and externalizing problems during early childhood. *Infant and Child Development, 20*, 181-193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/icd.691</u>
- Wang, Y., Cai, H., Li, C., Wang, L., Song, J., & Xia, J. (2013). Optimal caliper width for propensity score matching of three treatment groups: A monte carlo study. *Plos One*, 8(12). <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.008104</u>
- Witt, W. P., Weiss, A. J., Elixhauser, A. (2014) Overview of hospital says for children in the United States, 2012. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK274247/</u>
- Wu, A. S., Niedra, R., Pendergast, L., & McCrindle, B. W. (2002). Acceptability and impact of pet visitation on pediatric cardiology inpatient unit. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 17(5), 354-362. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/jpdn.2002.127173</u>

Zhang, Z., Kim, H. J., Lonjon, G., Zhu, Y., & written on behalf of AME Big-Data Clinical Trial Collaborative Group (2019). Balance diagnostics after propensity score matching. *Annals of translational medicine*, 7(1), 16. <u>https://doi.org/10.21037/atm.2018.12.10</u>